
DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
 
Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on Thursday, 14 
September 2023 in the Council Chamber - Council Offices at 9.30 am 
 
Committee 
Members Present: 

Cllr R Macdonald (Chairman) Cllr M Batey 

 Cllr A Brown Cllr P Fisher 
 Cllr A Fitch-Tillett Cllr M Hankins 
 Cllr V Holliday Cllr G Mancini-Boyle 
 Cllr P Neatherway Cllr J Toye 
 Cllr K Toye Cllr A Varley 
 Cllr L Vickers  
 
Substitute 
Members: 

Cllr C Ringer   

 
Officers in  
Attendance: 

Development Manager (DM) 
Assistant Director for Planning (ADP) 
Principle Lawyer (PL) 
Senior Planning Officer (SPO) 
Development Management Team Leader (DMTL) 
Development Management Team Leader – DW (DMTL-DW) 

 
 
35 TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
 Apologies for absence were received from Cllr P Heinrich.  

 
36 SUBSTITUTES 

 
 Cllr C Ringer was present as a substitute for Cllr P Heinrich.  

 
37 MINUTES 

 
 The minutes of the Development Committee meeting held Thursday, 20th July 2023 

were approved as a correct record subject to minor typographical amendments.  
 

38 ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS 
 

 None.  
 

39 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

 i. Cllr G Mancini-Boyle declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 9 
(Planning Application PF/21/1478) he is the Local Member and had met with 
the applicant. He confirmed that he did not consider himself to be pre-
determined and would therefore vote on the item. 
 

ii. Cllr C Ringer declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 10 (Planning 
Application PF/23/1065) he is the Local Member and had met with objectors 
and representatives from Broadland Housing. He advised that he had offered 
no indication of support or otherwise. 

 



40 EGMERE - RV/23/1241 - VARIATION OF CONDITION 4 (OPERATIONAL LIFE 
AND DECOMMISSIONING PERIOD) OF PLANNING PERMISSION PF/19/1398 
(CONSTRUCTION OF 20 MW SOLAR PHOTOVOLTAIC FARM WITH 
ASSOCIATED WORKS INCLUDING INVERTER HOUSING) TO ADD AN 
ADDITIONAL 13 YEARS ON THE CURRENT PLANNING CONSENT, UNTIL 24 
OCTOBER 2052, AT SOLAR FARM, BUNKERS HILL, WELLS ROAD, EGMERE, 
NORFOLK 
 

 Officer’s report  
 
The SPO introduced the Officers report and recommendation for approval. He 
advised that since the publication of the agenda the NPPF had been updated, 
however the modifications related on onshore wind developments and therefore 
would not materially alter the Officers assessment.  
 
The SPO affirmed the sites’ location and context in its local setting. Officers 
considered the development to be well screened from the wider land. Further, the 
scheme would conform with the Local Plan and NPPF in supporting renewable 
energy developments. 
 
Public speakers 
 
None 
 
Members questions and debate 
 

i. Cllr J Toye proposed acceptance of the Officers recommendation and 
reiterated comments from prior meetings that the threshold limit for referral to 
Development Committee be raised for solar farm applications. 
 

ii. Cllr A Varley thanked Officers for their report and expressed his full support 
for the Officers recommendation which aligned with the Council’s Net Zero 
commitments. He seconded the Officers recommendation for approval.  
 

iii. Cllr V Holliday asked whether the on-site hedgerows were trimmed, why the 
applicant had requested 13 years specifically, and what was the output of 
solar farm when compared to wind turbines. 
 

iv. The SPO commented that the hedgerow would offer less screening in 
wintertime when the hedge was not in leaf, regardless, there were limited 
public viewpoints of the site. He was uncertain why the 13 years was 
requested as reasons for this time-period had not been specified, though he 
reasoned it may be influenced by the lifespan left in the solar panels. With 
respect of comparable output to wind farms, he advised he was unable to 
provide comparable data, though noted that the output of the solar array was 
substantial.  
 

v. The DM commented that it was difficult to draw a direct comparison between 
wind and solar energy on the site as it would depend on wind speed and 
other material factors. The layout of the site had been considered at the time 
of the original application, with an improved landscape management plan 
supplied which was considered an improvement.  
 

vi. Cllr V Holliday asked if the electricity wires and telegraph poles would go if 
the solar array were the go. 



 
vii. The DM advised that the pylons formed part of national infrastructure, 

already in situ before the original application was agreed, and that this had 
formed part of the reasoning in why the applicant had selected the site. It 
would be conditioned that once the solar array had reached the end of its 
permitted use, that the solar panels and associated infrastructure be 
removed.  
 

viii. Cllr A Brown thanked the Case Officer for his report. He reflected that the 
application was for an extension of time to a previously permitted application, 
he was therefore surprised at the objection’s raised by Rural England given 
no radical change was proposed. He noted that the usual safeguards would 
be conditioned, which he was satisfied with, and commended officers in their 
detailed undertaking by securing condition 11 for the cleaning of signage.  
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED by 14 votes for.   
 
That application RV/23/1241 be APPROVED in accordance with the 
Officers recommendation.  

 
41 DILHAM - PF/21/1478 - CONVERSION OF AGRICULTURAL BUILDING WITH 

ASSOCIATED EXTERNAL ALTERATIONS TO INDOOR SWIMMING POOL FOR 
PRIVATE HIRE AT AGRICULTURAL BARNS, OAK ROAD, DILHAM, NORFOLK, 
NR28 9PW 
 

 The DMTL introduced the Officers report and recommendation for approval. He 
noted that the application was referred to Committee by the Local Member, Cllr N 
Dixon, and that the applicant was a serving Cllr (Cllr L Paterson).  
 
The key issues arising from the application related to matters of Highways concerns. 
However, the Highways Authority having considered the application determined that 
they had no objections to the application subject to the imposition of conditions, the 
contents of which were detailed in the Officers report.  
 
One of the core matters which had taken time to resolve related to how the 
backwash water would be removed from the swimming pool, and how the hot tub 
would be managed to ensure the effluence did not drain into protected nearby sites. 
The DMTL advised that the associated water would be drained to a tank which 
would be taken off site for treatment.  
 
The DMTL affirmed that updates to the NPPF had no material implications for the 
application.  
 
Public speakers 
 
Fergus Bootman – Supporting  
 
Members debate and questions. 
 

i. The DM recited a statement prepared by Local Member, Cllr N Dixon, who 
was unable to attend the meeting. Cllr N Dixon wrote that whilst he 
recognised the need for appropriate regeneration of redundant agricultural 
assets and the potential contribution it makes to the local economy, he was 
also very aware of the potential harm it can cause to the local environment 
and infrastructure - in this case the local road network. 



 
His concern reflected that expressed by residents in very rural and remote 
locations about the incremental use intensification of repurposed agricultural 
sites and buildings accessed from a local road network never designed for 
such a degree growth in traffic. Moreover, public confidence that their 
concerns aren't properly weighed by Planning Authorities often stops 
residents from formally expressing their concerns. Cllr N Dixon 
acknowledged that, individually, applications such as this don't cause severe 
harm; but argued that when taken together, adjacent, or related development 
collectively can reach a severe level of harm. In this case, Highways 
judgement is that severe harm would not be caused; however, whether that's 
true or not won't be known until the development is in place and then it's too 
late to prevent the harm continuing. He considered that the harm in this case 
arises in the form of reduced road safety (caused by excess speed and traffic 
volume) from road narrowness, restricted vision on sharp bends, lack of 
footways and poor junction alignment on both the access route from the 
A149 and that via Honing.  
 

ii. The Local Member – Cllr G Mancini-Boyle, stated he was satisfied with the 
conditions proposed for the discharge of water, and commended the 
Highways Authority’s suggestion for the implementation of a traffic 
management plan and booking scheme for the facilities to control the volume 
of traffic. 
 

iii. The DMTL confirmed that the booking system had been conditioned 
(Condition 11).  

 
iv. Cllr P Fisher advised that he attended an event in an adjacent field the week 

prior for the Canal Trust, which amassed hundreds of cars and thousands of 
people. He considered that the local roads were adequate with the 
availability of passing places to support this level of traffic, and that he would 
be surprised if the numbers attending the swimming pool were larger than 
those attending the recent event.  
 

v. Cllr A Brown noted that there had been little objection to the application, and 
that whilst the scheme was located in the designated countryside under 
policies SS1 and SS2, policy EC1 supported the repurposing of farm 
buildings and diversification provided such schemes supported agricultural 
enterprise, as was the case with this application. With regards Cllr N Dixon’s 
comments about sustainability, Cllr A Brown noted that policy EC7 would be 
satisfied. He asked officers about the process of the EPSN license detailed 
on p.42. Cllr A Brown proposed acceptance of the Officers recommendation 
for approval. 
 

vi. The DMTL advised that this was a Natural England License which related to 
works which could impact protected species. Condition 4 detailed the events 
should the license not be granted by Natural England. However, the DMTL 
confirmed officers considered the non-granting of the license to be highly 
unlikely.  
 

vii. Cllr V Holliday asked if the glass proposed would be ‘smart glass’ noting 
condition 3 that the manufacture specifications would be checked by the 
Planning Service. She considered that there was a significant amount of 
glazing proposed when compared to the original building and noted the 
impact this may have on light pollution. Further, she asked what the 



mitigation would be should the tank fail.  
 

viii. The DMTL advised that the glass proposed was not ‘smart glass’ the details 
required were for heritage and design purposes due to the historic 
architectural interest of the building. Officers had proposed conditions 
relating to tank failure and what course of action should be taken, these were 
detailed in condition 8.   
 

ix. Cllr J Toye thanked Officers for their report and balanced work. He seconded 
the Officers recommendation for approval. 
 
RESOLVED by 13 votes for and 1 against 
 
That Planning Application PF/21/1478 be APPROVED in accordance 
with the Officers recommendation.  
 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 10.04am and reconvened at 10.07am  

 
42 WEST BECKHAM - PF/23/1065 - ERECTION OF 5 DWELLINGS (AFFORDABLE 

HOMES) WITH ASSOCIATED ACCESS, PARKING, AND LANDSCAPING AT 
LAND TO THE NORTH OF CHURCH ROAD WEST BECKHAM. 
 

 The DMTL – DW introduced the Officers report and recommendation for approval. 
He advised, subsequent to the publication of the agenda, that a representation had 
been received addressed to all Committee and substitute Members which objected 
to the proposal on the grounds that it failed to comply with Policy HO3 as there 
would be two affordable housing sites within 1km of each other. 
 
Further, amended plans had been received incorporating minor amendments 
relating to design and landscaping suggested by officers.  These included: 
 

 burnt red roof tiles across all plots;  

 additional segmental arches and string course, added to provide interest; 

 A hedge incorporated behind the meadow to provide a soft enclosure whilst 
retaining the transitional qualities of the meadow.  

 A plan had also been provided to show electric vehicle charging points and 
the location of the ASHP’s. 

 
The DMTL-DW outlined the sites’ location and relationship with its immediate setting 
opposite St Helens and All Saints Church and to the west of the village play area 
and a row of dwellings.   
 
Officers considered that the proposed site plan reflected the existing pattern of 
development to the north of Church Road. The proposal would result in new access 
on to Church Road with an area of meadow and green space located at the front of 
the development along Church Road allowing views to and from the Church to be 
retained. Private gardens would be provided to the rear of the dwellings screened by 
1.8 metres timber fencing between the properties. The Landscape Officer had raised 
no objections to the scheme, and it was considered that the proposed landscaping 
would aid in assimilating the development into its landscape setting.   
 
The DMTL-DW detailed the proposed elevations and floorplans for each of the 
dwellings. He highlighted minor changes to the elevation treatment of Plots 4 and 5, 



roofing material and; changes to openings on Plot 2 and 3 were requested by 
Officers.  Amended plans reflecting these amendments had now been received and 
were considered acceptable.   
 
In terms of materials, the scheme proposed a mix of facing brick, flint work and 
timber cladding including traditional detailing to give character to the individual 
dwellings.   
 
The DMTL-DW outlined the main issues for consideration and confirmed that the 
proposal accorded with Core Strategy policy SS2 and HO3. The proposal would help 
to meet a proven local housing need (as confirmed by the Council’s Strategic 
Housing Team). The affordable housing provided would assist local housing need at 
an affordable cost for the life of the property - this will be secured via S106 
Obligation.  
 
It was noted that the application was running in tandem with another affordable 
housing scheme in West Beckham, PF/23/1578 for 5 affordable single storey 
dwellings along Sheringham Road. The two sites, if granted permission, would be 
delivered by the same housing association (Broadland Housing) at the same time. 
Both sites combined would not exceed 10 units, would meet proven local need, are 
located adjacent to a group of 10 more dwellings where the housing will be provided 
in perpetuity. 
 
The Conservation and Design Officer had raised no objection to the proposal 
although it was felt there would be some minor harm to the setting of the church (a 
non-designated heritage asset). The proposed development would maintain a 
separation distance of approximately 45m, with the proposed dwellings set back 
within the site and included a green buffer of open space and meadow, offering an 
increased feeling of openness within the street scene which was considered to 
improve the relationship between the church and new dwellings. 
 
The DMTL-DW affirmed that because there was considered to be harm to the 
heritage asset, albeit minor harm, paragraph 203 of the NPPF should be applied in 
determining the application and advised that such harm needed to be weighed 
against the public benefits accruing from the development. In this case, the provision 
of affordable housing serving the local community is given great weight and it is 
considered by Officer’s that this public benefit outweighed the harm identified, as 
such the proposal is considered acceptable in accordance with Core Strategy Policy 
EN 8 and Section 16 of the NPPF. 
 
The DMTL-DW confirmed, with respect of Nutrient Neutrality and GIRAM’s that foul 
water discharges out of the catchment of a designated habitats site, and, with 
regards to recreational impacts and the GIRAM Strategy the mitigation payment 
would be secured through the S106. 
 
It was noted that the solar panels detailed on the plan had the potential to be 
installed/used but that this had not been conditioned. The agent had confirmed that 
other measures were proposed to reduce the environmental impact such as the 
installation of ASHPs. The dwellings were designed to a high standard of thermal 
efficiency with fabric and energy performance meeting the minimum standard of Part 
L2A (2021) of the Building Regulations with a fabric first approach taken. The plans 
proposed an EV charging point at each group of parking areas and air source heat 
pumps. 
 
The DMTL-DW reiterated Officers recommendation to the proposal based on the 



revised plans submitted.  
 
Public Speakers 
 
Ed Mumford-Smith (supporting) 
 
Members debate and questions.  
 

i. Local Member – Cllr C Ringer – spoke in support of the application and 
advised that he had referred the proposal to Committee due to significant 
public interest in the scheme, though acknowledged that the application for 
the second site had attracted more interest and that the objections to the 
application being considered at present, come from its vicinity to the other 
application rather than neighbours in the direct vicinity.  
 
Cllr C Ringer noted the Parish Council’s comment and their hope that the 
application would help revitalise the village, a sentiment he echoed. Further, 
he considered the site was ideally located by the playing field, the church, 
and the Wheatsheaf Public House – an establishment with a strong record of 
employing local people.  
 
The Local Member reflected that the population of West Beckham had 
decreased 10% between the 2011 and 2021 census and attributed this to a 
proliferation of second homes and holiday lets, as well as an aging elderly 
demographic with a high number of retirees leading to a low occupancy rate. 
He noted that very few homes in West Beckham sold for under £400,000, a 
price tag that the vast majority of local people on local wages would find 
unattainable, particularly given the high interest rates on mortgages. He 
added that there were several families with ties to West Beckham and the 
surrounding villages waiting for appropriate housing, these families knew the 
limitations and potential of West Beckham and who deserved an opportunity 
to remain in their community. 
 
He expressed support for the proposals high environmental standards 
including use of air source heat pumps, bird and bat bricks and a meadow, 
however affirmed that he would like to see Solar Panels installed. The Local 
Member argued that the garage on Plot 1 would be better utilised as an 
accessible bedroom or a ‘granny-annexe’ which would accommodate multi-
generational living. He welcomed the access to the playpark and asked 
whether it may be conditioned that the applicant fund a bench for this site, 
something the developer had intimated they would be happy to 
accommodate. Further, he asked whether it may be conditioned that a low 
fence be erected along the front of the meadow to protect from vehicle 
encroachment. Whilst the Highways Authority had indicated that residents 
would likely be reliant on private cars, the Local Member was encouraged 
that the developer had indicated they would provide covered cycle parking at 
the shared Bodham and Beckham Village Hall, allowing residents to cycle to 
the village hall and catch the regular bus service.  
 
Cllr C Ringer expressed some disappointment that the scheme was only for 
5 dwellings, particularly given the proposal’s ideal location close to the village 
amenities, and felt the site could accommodate 10,  
 
The Local Member concluded by stating that the application would provide 
local people the opportunity to remain in and closer to their communities 



against a backdrop of high house prices, and in a competitive market with 
expensive mortgages making the chances of purchasing a home very limited. 
Even more, it would help to sustain the community of West Beckham, 
presently struggling to keep its church open; which used to hold a myriad of 
community events and now does not. Cllr C Ringer stated that the application 
demonstrated significant potential benefits for the community of West 
Beckham and surrounding parishes and should be looked upon favourably.  
 

ii. Cllr M Hankins noted that the application was recommended for approval 
subject to securing the S106 obligations, which should be completed in 4 
months. He asked why the 4-month timeframe had been applied.  
 

iii. The DMTL-DW advised that the 4-month timeframe was considered to be a 
reasonable time to secure the S106 obligations. The wording was such to 
encourage timely completion of the obligation.  
 

iv. Cllr M Hankins considered, given there was a desperate need for affordable 
homes in this area and a shortage of available land to develop, that this 
proposal would present an excellent opportunity to close the gap and that 
every effort should be made to secure the S106 obligations in a reasonable 
time frame. 
 

v. The PL asked what Members may consider a reasonable time frame for the 
S106 completion and commented that the timeframe could be extended if 
this was preferred. She confirmed that she was confident that the S106 
obligations could be secured within the proposed 4 months. 
 

vi. The DM affirmed he was also confident that the S106 agreement would be 
progressed relatively quickly. The condition was included as a backstop and 
would allow the application to be returned to committee should there be little 
progress with the S106 agreement. The DM noted that applicant was keen to 
start building that site, and as the Local Authority had made affordable 
housing a priority, it was not expected that there would be any issues. If 
permission was granted, it would ultimately be at the discretion of the ADP to 
consider progress and decide whether to re-refer the application to 
committee, this was not an automatic referral back to committee after the 4-
months.  
 

vii. Cllr A Brown considered that the 4-month deadline was the benchmark and 
not a hard stop if the S106 was not finalised by this date. He considered 
there to be an existential problem with the application in relation of policy 
HO3 as phase 2 of the scheme for the other site on Sheringham Road was 
due for consideration imminently. Cllr A Brown asked if the other application 
site was within 1km of the proposal. 
 

viii. The DM advised that whilst the other site (still to be determined) was within 
1km, the appliance of this element of the policy was not relevant for the 
determination of this application as this was the first of the two sites, and 
therefore there were no other schemes within 1km. Without pre-judging 
consideration of the second application, the DM commented that it was within 
the gift of the Committee as decision maker to apportion weight to that 
component of the policy. Members may choose to depart from policy where 
they consider there are material considerations that support housing 
development, in the case of the second application this may be demonstrable 
need for affordable housing.  



 
ix. Cllr A Brown considered this argument could be applied to every rural 

expectation site and reflected that around 30% of housing delivery in North 
Norfolk was on such sites. He noted the enthusiasm from the Housing 
Strategy team for the delivery of the cumulative 10 dwellings across in West 
Beckham. Cllr A Brown expressed his concern that public perception may be 
that the Council had in some way facilitated avoidance of policy HO3 by 
separating the two applications. He asked if the applicant may elaborate why 
they had chosen to develop 10 homes across the two sites, in conflict of 
policy HO3, and not promoted this as a whole scheme. Further, he echoed 
comments from the Local Member that the site could accommodate more 
houses and asked why the applicant had settled on 5, other than to be 
convenient in relating to the 5 proposed for the other site.  
 

x. The Chairman invited the applicant to respond to Member’s questions. Mr 
Mumford- Smith stated that it was his understanding that policy HO3 aimed 
to prevent the accumulation of large amounts of affordable housing in one 
location in small villages. Therefore, the splitting of the affordable housing 
into the two sites would improve upon the policy rather than contravene its 
intention. He commented that the distances between the two sites would vary 
if measurements were taken as the crow flies or by road. Mr Mumford-Smith 
advised that policy HO3 came into effect after the developer had already built 
26 affordable homes in the village and he felt strongly that the proposed 
dwellings should not all be placed next to the existing Council housing on the 
edge of the village, rather, it was more appropriate to split development into 
two more sympathetically designed schemes.  
 
In response to questions raised by Cllr C Ringer, the applicant advised that a 
revised plan had been submitted yesterday which changed the garage on 
Plot 1 into an annexe. Additional parking had been provided as well as a 
continuation of the hedge around the open space to the east. Following 
conversations with the Conservation and Design Officer the applicant had 
amended the scheme to prevent the parking of cars on either side. 
 

xi. The Chairman noted that the Officers presentation did not include plans for 
the revised scheme, he proposed adjournment of the meeting to ensure that 
the final plans were available for the Committee’s consideration.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 10.36am and reconvened at 10.46am 
 

xii. The DMTL-DW apologised for the technical issues and advised that the 
revised plans had been received late the day prior and changes to the 
presentation had not been made as these had not been highlighted in the 
covering email. The DMTL-DW proceeded to go through the changes to the 
Officer presentation highlighting changes to parking, link to the play area, 
alterations to the ground floor of unit 1, and other minor changes including 
use of arches. 
 

xiii. The Local Member expressed his support for the changes and asked if the 
solar panels contained in the drawings were part of the scheme or were for 
artistic affect. He sought assurance these would be included as previously it 
had been detailed that that there was a potential for installation, but not that 
they would be included a guarantee. 
 

xiv. The DMTL-DW advised this would need to be conditioned.  



 
xv. The Chairman acknowledged the applicant indicated they would be 

supportive this condition.  
 

xvi. Cllr A Brown reflected on the applicant’s comments and stated that whilst he 
considered that the site could accommodate 10 dwellings, he was minded to 
support the Officers recommendation for approval. This would strictly be on 
the understanding that he was not pre-determined or pre-disposed in his 
consideration for the second scheme. 
 

xvii. Cllr V Holliday considered there may be a misapplication of policy HO3 and 
asked what community sentiment was towards the scheme, whether 
residents would prefer the development of 5 homes across 2 sites or 10 on 
the proposed site. She considered the application to be well laid out, located 
near to a heritage asset, though noted the risk of missing out on an additional 
5 affordable houses.  
 

xviii. Cllr C Ringer advised, prior to his appointment to the Council, a public 
meeting was held in Bodham & Beckham Village Hall on this matter. Some 
residents had indicated their support for 10 homes on the Church Road site 
and objected to having the 10 dwellings built across 2 sites. He commented 
that the Sheringham Road application had not yet been presented to the 
Committee for consideration, making it more difficult for Members in their 
determination.  
 

xix. Cllr J Toye congratulated the applicant for their community engagement and 
the way in which they had developed designs which assimilated with their 
location in an award-winning manner. Irrespective of the debate, he was 
confident that the developer would work with NNDC to achieve the best 
outcome for Local residents. With regards to the application site, Cllr J Toye 
was supportive of the proposed layout and expressed concern that 10 
dwellings on the site would be far more cramped and less sympathetic to the 
neighbouring heritage asset.  
 

xx. Cllr G Mancini-Boyle encouraged the developer towards building more 
passive housing, particularly given current costs of bills. He understood that 
this would be more expensive for developers but considered that efforts 
should be made to look forwards and not simply build out to current building 
standards. 
 

xxi. Cllr A Varley echoed Cllr J Toye’s comments and agreed that this was a very 
good application. He thanked the case officer for their report and 
presentation to the Committee. Cllr A Varley stated that affordable housing 
was fundamental in ensuring communities can continue to thrive, especially 
during the housing crisis. He commended the environmental credentials of 
the application and use of screening mitigations and wild meadow which 
would enhance biodiversity, use of air source heat pumps, provision of EV 
charging points, and agreed that the provision and use of the solar panels 
illustrated should be conditioned. 
 

xxii. Cllr A Fitch-Tillett stated that within her Ward, Northreeps was benefiting 
from a similar scheme, which she had attended a site visit for. She assured 
Cllr Mancini-Boyle that Broadland Housing were operating to the best of their 
ability in respect of passive housing and had been experimenting in 
Northreeps on such schemes.  



 
xxiii. Cllr L Vickers added her support to the application which would add vital 

affordable housing for local families. She agreed with Cllr M Hankins that she 
would not wish to see the application fail by consequence of the tight 4-
month S106 agreement turnaround. Without anticipating the Sheringham 
road application, she hoped that common sense would be applied in the 
application of planning policy.  
 

xxiv. The ADP advised, with respect to S106 obligations and the wording of the 
conditions was that the application ‘could’ be refused if no progress was 
made within 4 months, but that onus would be placed on the ADP to take a 
view whether process was likely to be made to reach a successful conclusion 
relatively shortly thereafter. Assuming that the application was agreed and 
the S106 agreement not completed in 4 months, but that work was ongoing 
in the right direction and would be completed within the next week or so, then 
he would not be minded to refuse the application just because it had gone 
past the 4 month deadline. 
 

xxv. Cllr C Ringer noted that earlier iterations of the scheme had the homes 
located elsewhere on the field which would open the possibility up for more 
homes. He affirmed that the key thing was ensuring the delivery of the 5 
dwellings and in granting planning permission. 
 

xxvi. Cllr M Hankins thanked the ADP for his clarification and offered his support 
for the application.  
 

xxvii. Cllr A Varley seconded the Officers recommendation for approval.  
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED by 14 votes for.  
 
That Planning application PF/23/1065 be APPROVED in accordance 
with the Officers recommendation.  

 
43 DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT PERFORMANCE UPDATE 

 
 i. The DM introduced the Officers report and advised that this report contained 

two months’ worth of reporting due to the lack of a meeting in August. He 
spoke positively of overall performance with both Major and Non-Major 
applications considered within time or within an agreed extension of time.  
 

ii. Cllr A Brown thanked Officers for their continued hard work and suggested 
that the figures produced by NNDC would be the envy of many other Local 
Authorities.  
 

iii. The ADP advised at the recent Overview and Scrutiny Committee, Members 
were supplied an update on the ongoing progress of the Planning Service 
Improvement Plan which contained similar data and set it within the context 
of Authorities across East Anglia in terms of both appeals and determination 
of applications. He reiterated his comments that the Planning Service were 
seeking to develop within the Improvement Plan a broader suite of 
performance indicators which would be brought to Development Committee 
in due course. He asked that if Members had any suggestions for what they 
would like to see in the Performance Report in future to let himself, the DM or 
the Portfolio Holder for Planning know.  
 



iv. Cllr J Toye echoed his praise for the Planning Service. 
 

v. The DM thanked the Committee for their comments which he advised he 
would relay to the team.  
 

vi. The PL confirmed, with respect to the S106 annexe, that several of those 
listed should be concluded by the next meeting and removed from the list.  
 

vii. Cllr A Brown noted that the S106 outstanding for the Hindloveston 
application had been held up by building regulations issues, he understood 
this may be resolved by the end of September. 
 

viii. The PL confirmed, in addition to Cllr A Brown’s comments, that the Council 
were also awaiting approval of the Biodiversity Woodland Management Plan. 
She stated that from a legal perspective she would like for the fire service to 
consider the application again in light of communication provided by the fire 
service to the Council in March.  

 
 

44 APPEALS SECTION 
 

 i. The DM introduced the appeals report and advised that an informal hearing 
was taking place for a single dwelling scheme in Blakeney, next Tuesday.  
 

ii. With respect of the permitted appeal, the PL advised that the appeal was on 
the timescale to comply with the notice. The appellant had been allowed a 
longer timescale to comply with the notice.  The appellant would still be 
bound by the enforcement notice and would have to tidy up the site. 
 

iii. The DM commented that the Planning Inspector had dismissed application 
PF/21/3302 due to the adverse impact on the Conservation Area.  
 

iv. Cllr J Toye asked why the application detailed on P.69 had gone from written 
representations to an informal hearing.  
 

v. The DM advised that the appellant had originally asked for an informal 
hearing to the Planning Inspectorate, who had been persuaded to reconsider 
their original decision against the Council’s wishes.  

 
45 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC 

 
 None.  

 
  
 
The meeting ended at 11.10 am. 
 
 

 
______________ 

Chairman 


